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By  John Hoffmann

DEER AND TRASH:  Those were the only two real issues discussed on Monday night at the Board of Aldermen Work session and regular meeting. 

TRASH:  There was a bill before the board to set time limits that trash containers can be out by the curb. Actually if you are a regular reader you are aware of the trash ordinance we passed in 2009 after a sad subcommittee was appointed by Mayor Dalton, who foolishly put Aldermen Steve Fons as the chair.  

Fons tried to force through his own agenda which was voted down by fellow committee members. I served on the committee and wrote the bill which became ordinance. It requires that the city have behind the building line trash pickup, unless an entire subdivision ops-out for curb side service. 

The one thing was not included was the amount of time trash containers could remain out in areas that opted for curbside pickup.  At the time Alderman Phil Behnen thought a requirement was unnecessary and a burden on handicapped residents. 

In the new bill The Public Works and Storm Water Commission wanted trash to be put out no earlier than 6pm the evening before pickup and back in no later than 10pm after pickup. 

I have to admit in every city where I worked as a police officer this was a standard time, except in Chevy Chase Village, Maryland where rear pickup was required city wide and the city provided trash pickup. 

Behnen brought up the issue again.  Public Works Director Craig Wilde said that two complaints about trash cans left out too long caused the Public Works Commission to revisit the issue.   Mayor Dalton, Behnen and Fons all seemed to be against the time restrictions. 

However in the audience were Chuck Lenz and Mary Whaley, both presidents of two different Mason Valley homeowners association.  Lenz stood up and spoke and said he and Mrs. Whaley deal with this complaint regularly and a city ordinance would be very helpful for them. 

Homeowner Associations can have indentures against certain actions, including leaving your trash cans out at the curb too long.  But it actually costs a lot of money to enforce the indentures.  The HOA has to sue to get compliance. In the case of Lenz, he is president of Mason Valley Estates which has less than 20 homes. A lawsuit against a resident would be a burden on all the homeowners.  It is much more practical to simply have the city issue a warning and then follow up with a citation if necessary. 

PORTABLE DUMPSTER:  Portable self contained dumpsters made of very strong plastic now can be bought at Home Depot and Lowes.  The dumpster can literally hold a ton of material.  There is the cost for the disposal dumpster and then there is a pickup cost.  This bill would require portable dumpsters to be on the property and not left at the curb for pickup and must be picked up after 14 days.  

Wilde was asked how the city would know when the dumpster was first put on the property. The obvious answer is that the city could start a 14-day clock when a complaint was made. 

TRASH IS IN THE DARK:  The trash amendment bill never saw any light at the regular meeting as there was no first reading.  Instead of a first reading, Dalton asked if there was a motion to continue the bill.  There was and it was continued.  Don’t hold your breath to see this pop up anytime soon. 

HOW MY PUBIC HIGH SCHOOL EDUCATION LEFT ME UNPREPARED FOR THE MATH OF AL GERBER:    I recently attended my 40th high school reunion.  I went to a public high school, Webster Groves High School. It seemed like there were some pretty smart and successful people there, although there were a few hippies left over from the class of 1971. However, after listening to Al Gerber explain his math on why it is cheaper and more productive to spend $1,100 to sterilize a deer than to spend $400 to shoot and kill one…I have to admit that we were apparently being taught a different kind of math at Webster Groves HS than they teach at Principia, where Al got his basic math. 

In his original report on Deer Control, police Captain Gary Hoelzer gave Federal and State wildlife experts’ recommendations for the maximum number of deer in suburban settings.  Those numbers were between 15-and-20 deer per square mile.  The conservative current Town and Country deer census as of December of 2010 showed 6 per square mile, with a total estimated deer population of 660 in 10 of the city’s 11 square miles.  

Of course there since has been a population increase of new fawns of at least 160 and probably more. 

Hoelzer’s plan as a first step was to reduce the number from 66 per acre to 30 per acre.  That was still much higher than what the experts say is the best number.  But Hoelzer wanted a compromise and to study the results. 

NOT GOOD ENOUGH FOR GERBER:  Gerber gave a presentation where he said Hoelzer and all the experts were wrong.  Town and Country should only reduce the herd to 40 deer to square mile.     

While giving his presentation Al was clearly confused often contradicting himself. To get to 400 deer, Al said he wanted to have 50 sterilized first and then shoot 100 this year.  He continued that thereafter you only have to sterilize 15 a year.  “Then Town and Country would be out of the killing business,” said Gerber.  “Oh I meant to say we would have to sterilize 50 and kill 100 the first year and then sterilize 15 and kill 100 the second year and then just sterilize 15 a year.  Then Town and Country would be out of the killing business,” said Gerber correcting himself. 

However, Al forgot that with the new fawns our deer population is around 800.  So if he kills 100 this year and 1`00 next year while sterilizing 65 he will only be down to about 600 with more does producing more deer in 2013.  

APPLES AND ORANGES:  Gerber asked during his presentation, “Why does it look so much cheaper to kill deer then to sterilize them.  It is comparing apples to oranges or dead versus alive,” said Gerber now confusing even some of his supporters. 

Gerber admitted it costs $1,100 to sterilize a deer and $400 to kill a deer but said long term it was cheaper to sterilize them so you eventually don’t have to kill them. 

The fact is if you shoot a deer not only won’t it reproduce, it won’t cause an accident, damage property or carry infectious deer ticks. If you sterilize a deer you have only eliminated one of the four problems. 

HEAD IN SAND:  Capt. Hoelzer also shared traffic accident information from the City of Celina, Ohio, which also hired the White Buffalo Company to shoot deer.  Sharpshooting saw the city’s estimated deer population drop from over 900 to about 460.  At the same time the accident rate dropped by over 60%. 

Celina has the same population as Town and Country, has about half the land area, has a 97% white population and is less affluent than Town and Country. 

Gerber complained that we could not consider the success of Celina reducing deer related traffic accidents because they have a “different street configuration” than Town and Country.  

GERBER DRINKING THE FONS KOOL AID:  On several occasions Alderman Steve Fons has claimed the police should not use dead deer on the side of the road with severe traumatic injuries as evidence of a car-deer collision. Fons only wants the police to count accidents where the driver or possibly the deer filed a police report. 

On Monday Gerber took the same approach.

“We should call these “incidents” because we really don’t know if there was a collision,” said Gerber.

 Yes it could be the Jet deer winning a deadly rumble with the Shark deer that tried to cross the street into Jet territory or maybe it could be a collision with a car, we are not sure which.    

CAN’T ADD 1 AND 1:  At another point in the Gerber presentation he admitted the deer population in town has grown as some fawns have had fawns.  He then stated he meant to say some unsterilized does have had a fawn.  Al doesn’t know and refuses to believe the truth which is does in suburban settings normally have twins and not single births.  That is why each year there is not deer control the population increases dramatically.        

THE DEER SIGN LADY:  A number of the usual people spoke out against killing deer including Traci Cardenos who lives at the Willow Bend Apartments.  Ms. Cardenos stated she is going door to door throughout Town and Country talking to residents about deer and is responsible for putting up all the Say No to Deer Killing signs that are impossible to read, in yards around town. 

While I think it is money better spent… sending money to the Salvation Army or Red Cross…instead of deer signs, I would be happy to donate $100 to anyone who wants to bring back the “Bag a Buck” or “Start Sharpshooting Deer NOW” signs.  Of course those were all stolen within hours of going up.   

BAD FURRY CREATURES AND GOOD FURRY CREATURES OR SURVIVAL OF THE CUTEST :  It was very ironic when Dr. Dorothy Cooke walked up to speak in favor of sterilizing deer.  She hobbled up with one leg in a cast. It seems that Dr. Cooke stepped in a mole hole in her backyard and broke her ankle. She mentioned that if this meeting was about shooting moles she would be all for it. 

 Once again here is a resident ready to kill a furry animal with four legs that causes damage to property, but doesn’t cause traffic accidents or spread disease. However she wants to save the furry animal that clearly does damage property, cause accidents and spreads disease.   

WE ARE BETTER THAN EVERYONE ELSE:  In the last newsletter I wrote how stupid the very expensive and also dangerous Wildlife Corridor signs are that are beginning to rot and break apart.  

One Monday night Donna Cartwright of the Laurel Lakes subdivision spoke at the meeting about the signs. 

“The wildlife corridor sign it is so beautiful and it reminds us how unique we are in Town and Country,” said Cartwright. 

That’s the ticket…yes sir….we are better than everyone else.  We will waste money even in a recession when we are laying off police officers so we can have signs that tell everyone we are better than they are.    

It was frightening because when she was finished with her elitist statement, Mayor Dalton said he agreed with her. 

CITY HALL DIRECTORY CHANGES: The very talented Matt Broderick no longer works for the City of Town and Country. Matt was the Parks Department full time employee.  He came from Shaw’s Nature Reserve and had a background in forestry and landscaping.  Both skill sets the city was in short supply and great need of in January of 2009 when Matt was hired.  He immediately attacked the honeysuckle problems in all of the parks.  He also planted Prairie Wildflowers areas. He was a huge asset to the city.

Of course some of the drawbacks of the job included having to deal with Claire Chosid and the Longview Farm Garden Club.  Over the years Claire has had a history of trying to get the lone city park person to do as much of the club’s work as possible. 

There was another problem.  With his resume after 2 ½ years Matt’s job had not evolved into a part management position. He should have been in charge of the city’s owned green space. Instead he was still cleaning park bathrooms and picking up the bags of dog poop from park trash cans on a daily basis.         

I have maintained for some time that Parks Director Anne Nixon is very weak in land management.  Her strong suit has always been “activities.”  Unfortunately Town and Country Parks are mostly passive requiring a strong land management person. 

On Monday evening I asked Anne how the city planned to fill in for Matt while they advertise for his job and find a replacement. 

“He has only been gone for a day,” was her replied. 

City administrator John Copeland gave a much more civil answer and said the city would be using part time workers as much as they could to fill in. 

LONG RECOVERY:  It appears as if City building inspector Bob Bodley, a favorite with many residents, may be out for at least another six weeks while he recovers from a heart attack he suffered in the second week of July. Bob, a retired fire battalion chief has already battle cancer twice as the city’s building inspector.   

DOGS’ BEST FRIENDS:  Cpl. Chris Moore and Officer Ronnie Nicoletti rescued two Golden Retrievers from a locked house on fire at the corner of Bopp Road and Holiday Lane.   

The officers responded to the call of a house fire at 6:30pm on Saturday of Labor Day weekend. They kicked in the front door to get the dogs out prior to the arrival of firefighters. 

This makes 3 lives saved by Cpl. Moore from fire in 3 months.  Back on June 24 around 8:40pm Moore pulled the driver out of a burning new BMW that had crashed on Mason Road, after the driver was driving in excess of 70 mph and lost control.  The dogs were innocent beings in a locked house unlike the driver who caused his dire predicament.  In both cases Moore helped save the day. One has to think that Moore currently has an impressive lead toward the annual “Officer of the Year” award.       

CARTOONS:
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